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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

RESEARCH DIVISION
Special Committee on Short-Term Vacation Rentals 

Meeting Minutes - Amended
November 15, 2018
9:00 a.m.
Lynwood Roberts Room
First Floor, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Topic: Various topics related to Short-Term Vacation Rentals
Attendance: Council Members Danny Becton (Chair) and Jim Love 
Excused: Council Member Ju’Coby Pittman
Also: Council Member Lori Boyer (arr. 9:30); Kyle Billy - Council Auditor; Jim Overton – Tax Collector-elect; Jason Teal  - Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman – Administration and Finance Department; Jeff Clements - Council Research Division; Sherry Hall – Tax Collector’s Office; Folks Huxford – Planning and Development Department; Bryan Mosier – Code Compliance Division; Melanie Wilkes – Legislative Services Division
For all other attendees please see the sign in sheet.

Convened: 9:04 a.m.
Chairman Becton convened the meeting and outlined the agenda for the day, which will begin with public comment as promised at the last meeting. His goal is to complete fact-finding and policy issue exploration today and produce instructions for the Office of General Counsel to begin crafting legislation for consideration after the first of the year.
Public comment
Donna Lewis, an Avondale resident and former STR host, said it is important to maintain local control over the STR issue. STR enhances the travel experience and allows connections to be established between travelers and hosts. A distinction needs to be drawn between small STR operators renting their homes and large institutional STR operators that act largely in the capacity of a hotel.
Nancy Powell of Riverside Avondale Preservation said that RAP has not taken a corporate position on the STR issue yet. She urged the City to plead with the Duval Delegation to take back control of STR regulation from the Legislature and put it at the local level where it belongs. Encouraging STRs in downtown Jacksonville would be a good idea and is already allowed because of the area’s commercial zoning which allows hotels. Reasonable restrictions should be imposed if the state law can be changed. Other cities have done good jobs regulating STRs and their experience should be used.
Trent Barry, an Airbnb host and traveler, said that he enjoys the STR experience and the connections to hosts and their neighborhoods. They offer unique experiences and offer a revenue opportunity to individual hosts.
Karen Rebello, an Ortega resident, lives across the street from an STR and has had bad experiences with parking, trash, and inconsiderate guests. She has filed complaints with the City about parties and noise and is concerned for neighborhood safety. The police came one time looking for a runaway girl living there. Treat STRs as a business and make them comply with all applicable codes that apply to hotels (i.e. ADA requirements). STR properties need to be identified in a database for public information.
Dwight Cenak, an Airbnb operator, said that the corporate platform provides great assistance to operators who want to rent out their homes. There are already laws on the books about parking, trash, noise etc. that just need to be enforced in all circumstances, whether an STR or not.
Charlie Latham, Mayor of Jacksonville Beach, cited the interlocal agreement between the City of Jacksonville and Jacksonville Beach, and said that local governments need to unify to have a loud voice to fight the state’s lobbyist-driven preemption of STR regulations. Cities and counties are beginning to organize groups to fight the preemption. He said that all property rights need to be respected, both STR operators and STR neighbors. His city has had problems with several problematic properties that host large, noisy groups, one of which is attempting to buy up several adjacent houses, apparently to facilitate large groups. 
Eddy Escriba, a Springfield resident and STR host, said that hosting is an avenue to much-needed revenue and he and his wife have greatly enjoyed the experience. They host a number of medical students and interns affiliated with UF Health Jacksonville who are great tenants. He enjoys the ability to expose visitors to the revitalization going on in Springfield and to be an ambassador for the city.
Terry Moore, a former member of the Duval County Housing Finance Authority and Jacksonville Housing Commission, said he has a long-standing interest in housing issues. He said that Airbnb is more than a connecting platform because they handle the financial transactions; they are a joint venture and facilitator of illegal activity under the City’s current code. Homeowner insurance will not cover business operations, which STRs are. Property rights are mutual, and the zoning code should be enforced. There is a legal way to operate a B&B and that’s what operators should do.
Laurie Backer said that the integrity of neighborhoods is threatened by STRs and neighbors have no recourse. Her neighborhood has had numerous bad experiences with loud parties, commercial photo shoots, etc. Strangers renting a house are not good neighbors, and the neighborhood fears for the safety of their children and don’t let them near the STR. Property values are being diminished by the operation of commercial hotels next door. She urged the City Council to enforce the current laws and stop illegal hotel activities.
Colin Backer said that Airbnb’s local representative acknowledges that STR operations are currently illegal in Jacksonville, but it is not the company’s policy to prevent or discourage homeowners from operating as STRs. He believes the industry has begun an advertising effort in local media to promote the STR industry. He cited several legal cases around the country where Airbnb is being sued for liability for the results of its operations
Christie Bee, an Airbnb host, said that she has hosted numerous guests from around the country and around the world and has greatly enjoyed the experience. Some guests come for tourism, others for medical treatment, and she is happy to introduce them to Jacksonville’s attractions.
Gregory Forster, a STR host, said he has talked with his neighbors and solicited their help in keeping his operation neighborhood-friendly. He has hosted guests from many states and a dozen countries. The reviews on Airbnb help keep both hosts and guests in line. The income is important to his ability to pay his mortgage.

John Nooney said he has been in the STR business for a long time. The Northeast Florida edition of Coastal Angler magazine has ads for Jacksonville properties. He wants to operate an STR for camping. The Tourist Development Council recognizes the amount of bed tax revenue the city is losing because it doesn’t have a regulatory system. Jacksonville makes it difficult to do business. 
Simon Grigoryan, an Airbnb guest and host, said that he agreed with prohibiting felons, sexual predators, etc. from staying in STRs. No regulatory system is perfect and there will always be a small percentage of problems that are unavoidable. He disagrees with the characterization of STRs as hotels – they are not. Deed restricted homeowner associations and condominium associations can prohibit STR operations. STR operation is capitalism at its best, allowing property owners to recoup investment in their property.

Jacob Southard, a STR host, said that he has not had the negative experiences that have been cited by earlier speakers with noise, trash, parties, etc. He uses the revenue from his hosting to finance his college education. He has voluntarily spoken with his neighbors to let them know about his hosting and none have had a problem. He carefully screens potential guests and only rents to those recommended by other hosts. His guests tend to be long-term rather than short-term, in town on business rather than on vacation.

Samuel Duseblond, a STR host, said the income generated by hosting provides the means to finance improvements in the property. Private property rights are paramount and the City doesn’t have a right to tell people what they can and can’t do with their buildings and is trying to find a new way to tax people.
The committee was in recess from 10:07 to 10:24 a.m. to view the Sea of Blue parade pass City Hall.

Jason Teal of the Office of General Counsel gave an overview of STR policy issues and regulations in other jurisdictions around the country. He talked about some general themes in STR regulation. Simplicity of the registration and regulation processes tends to encourage compliance – people will try to avoid what appears to be too complex or burdensome. Accountability is important so that everyone involved - hosts, guests, neighbors, etc. - knows what to expect and how it will be enforced. Accessibility is key to getting problems solved quickly; everyone needs to know how to get in contact with the person responsible for the property. Enforcement standards need to be clear and certain. Payment of applicable taxes is universally the responsibility of the property owner, although some rental platforms will assume some portion of that burden. 

A fundamental question is whether the City Council wants to change the current law allowing STR uses in certain commercial zoning categories at all. 
Folks Huxford of the Planning and Development Department distributed and discussed a set of Short Term Rental Talking Points. He described the currently permitted Bed and Breakfast regulations. B&Bs can only be located in designated historic districts (Riverside/Avondale and Springfield) or the building must be individually designated (i.e. in San Marco). If the council is interested in requiring STRs to be owner-occupied, then perhaps the B&B rules could be tweaked to accommodate additional locations. For zoning purposes, rentals of 7 days or less are defined as a hotel (short term) use; over 7 days qualifies as a long-term rental. The group discussed whether there is a 6 month limitation on long-term stays, which some believed they had heard but could not readily identify the source. Council Member Boyer pointed out that long-term stays of 6 months or less are subject to sales tax in addition to the tourist development tax. In response to a question about whether a Certificate of Use is required, Mr. Huxford said it is for anything other than a single family home or duplex. Sherry Hall of the Tax Collector’s Office said that the tourist development tax applies to rentals of less than 6 months; on rentals longer than 6 months the TDC tax rolls off. 
Mr. Huxford suggested inviting the Building Inspection Division and Fire Marshal to a future meeting to opine on whether ADA, building and fire codes apply to STRs, either owner-occupied or not owner-occupied. Another policy call is whether STRs should require a zoning exception which would involve advertising and a public hearing. A registry of all STRs would be very useful, but what department should be responsible for that registry? There will be considerable work involved in setting up the registry on the front end, with monitoring thereafter. Different City departments are responsible for regulation of different types of business, zoning and Code regulations. Another policy issue is whether the City is interested in placing an overall limit on the number of STRs, either citywide or by region. Proximity regulations could also be considered. Another policy issue is whether the City wants to institute a notice requirement to neighbors if an STR is proposed. Finally, the need for certificates of use was discussed. COUs are not currently required for uses in a single-family residence or duplex but are required for new or expanded uses in any other zoning category. Jason Teal stated that the 7 day or less length of stay trigger is crucial; if a room is rented for 8 days or more in a single family residence then it would never need a COU and wouldn’t trigger any City review. He noted that the City Council sets the criteria for what uses need a COU and when, which it could change in its discretion. 
A spreadsheet was distributed to the members describing the STR regulations in 7 other jurisdictions across the country. Mr. Teal said that his review of the various ordinances finds that the jurisdictions have defined various categories of STR uses that are regulated differently based on size, intensity and location of use which tailor regulations to specific neighborhoods. He also noted that the degree of regulation may vary by whether the STR is owner-occupied or not; owner-occupied may incur less regulation because the owner is present to prevent problems. He stated that most if not all jurisdictions require a permit or license of some sort, which is the method by which the city can track and regulate the use. Regulatory systems with penalties such as suspension or revocation of the permit will require a mechanism for due process and appeals of administrative decisions. Some jurisdictions place caps on the number of STR permits, either citywide or by district or per operator or by proximity.
Bryan Mosier said that the Neighborhoods Department operates the Vacant Property Registry which could serve as a model for developing an STR registry. He said that Code Enforcement will do what the Council directs to the best of its ability. Enforcement requires access to the property and it appears that guests are sometimes coached by hosts as to what to say or not say to a code enforcement officer about the length of their stay should one appear. It is sometimes difficult to tell how an STR is actually being used (short term or long term) from the booking platforms, which can show the facility being blocked for a week or more at a time regardless of the actual length of stays. Code Enforcement inspects every commercial operation for possession of a Certificate of Use; the state building code and fire safety code are not predicated on or connected to COUs, but application for a COU triggers the City’s knowledge of a commercial use and can lead to inspections.
Chairman Becton said that he would schedule another meeting before the end of the year for the committee to discuss how it wants to proceed.
Jason Teal quoted from the state law preempting local regulation of STRs and the grandfathering of regulations that existed as of June 2011 (for which the City qualifies). 

Industry comment

Kenny Montillo, an employee of Airbnb, said that the only thing the state preempts local governments from regulating is the number and duration of STR rentals; cities may develop registries, issue permits, and otherwise regulate operations. He said that Jacksonville’s code appears to be somewhat confusing with regard to what qualifies as single family residential based on what chapter of the code you consult. He will send the committee samples from other jurisdictions on simple registration and inspection processes that can achieve the desired results efficiently. Airbnb collects taxes in many jurisdictions across Florida and is happy to so for Jacksonville as well. In response to a question from Chairman Becton, Mr. Montillo confirmed that there are a number of companies in the marketplace that offer STR registration and management services to local governments. In response to a question from Council Member Love, Mr. Montillo said that approximately 50% of Airbnb rentals are owner-occupied.
Paul Seago of Expedia (VRBO) said that regulation should be simple to operate and understand. Define what a “bedroom” is and define “occupancy” for maximum occupancy purposes. A responsible contact person who is immediately available is a best practice. Fire and life safety inspections (smoke detectors, carbon monoxide detector, fire extinguisher, clear exits) are reasonable requirements. Operators should be required to include their city permit number in their advertisements to make tracking easier.

Chairman Becton noted the submission of a letter from an STR operator for the record.

Another meeting will be scheduled for the week after Thanksgiving.

With no further business, Councilman Becton adjourned the meeting at 12:01 p.m.

Minutes: Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 630-1404  jeffc@coj.net
Posted 11.28.2018  10:30 a.m.
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